Verplanck Enhancement Plan Meeting 

January 20, 2011

In attendance: 

Linda Puglisi, Town Supervisor 

Ann Lindau, Town Board

Frank Farrell, Town Board  

Richard Becker, Town Board 

Tom Wood, Esq., Town Attorney 

Ed Vergano, P.E., Director of D.O.T.S 

Jeff Coleman, P.E., Director of D.E.S. 

Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director of Planning 

Ken Hoch, Code Enforcement 

John Palmiotto, Director of Recreation 

JoAnn Dyckman, Town Clerk 

Steve Listner, State Police 

David Aikins, State Police

Supervisor Linda Puglisi welcomed the residents of Verplanck in attendance and said the object of the VEP meeting was to review the projects completed in Verplanck (during the past 20 years), as well as to discuss suggestions for future projects along with the challenges. On display was a rendering of Meahagh Park, which will be completed with input and suggestions from the residents. 

The purpose of VEP is to continue to enhance the Hamlet of Verplanck.  (Similar meetings were held last year in Montrose).  For the future, a smaller task force will be formed to meet and communicate any new information.  

The PowerPoint presentation was reviewed (please see www.townofcortlandt.com). 

The Supervisor mentioned the importance of the Verplanck Residents Association, (VRA) which helps to communicate information to the community. 

Supervisor Puglisi commented on the American Legion Post, named after William J. Boyle who died in WWII, which presently requires some work. She asked that if anyone in the community had ideas to please let her know.  

Supervisor mentioned the local Verplanck businesses and encouraged all residents to shop local.  She announced that the Town will be hosting a “Shop Cortlandt” weekend in the Spring and she will be writing a letter to all the Town businesses with information to promote our local businesses.  

The projects completed (paid for using Federal and State grants and the Town treasury) were reviewed. The Jim Martin property was mentioned. This property includes the mobile home park on the Hudson River on River Road, the clay hole, the brick building-which was recently dismantled and the seaplane base.  It was acquired through a life estate to the Town (approx. 4 ½ years ago).   A provision was that the mobile home park would continue for 10 years after Mr. Martin’s death.  Therefore, in 5 ½ years the residents of this park must relocate. 

The Newman Marina property is the “great lawn” area adjacent to the Steamboat Dock.  A cleanup has been completed as a result of a diesel tank leak, which was discovered under the ground after the purchase.  The DEC stepped in and required the cleanup before any other work could be done at this location.  This area is now clean and the Town has been reimbursed 85% from the State Brownsfield Funds. 

Linda spoke of Marie Pritchard who was a driving force back in the early 90’s in the Verplanck area.  She helped get various projects started, along with other committee members.  The pavilion at Steamboat Dock was named after her.  

The reason for redoing and cleaning up the Meahagh Park area was explained.  Years ago this area was a dumping ground, which was capped over.  Under the ground were white metals (refrigerators, etc.), which created, sink holes.  The clean up began in 2005.  It has been completed.  

Ed Vergano spoke on how this was an environmental remediation, which was regulated by the NYS DEC.  The first phase was the removal of the solid waste (not hazardous).  The next phase will be to construct a park.  However, the NYS DEC has to give the Town the final approval to proceed which should occur this Spring. 

Chris Kehoe spoke about the Lake Meahagh Park plans and rendering.  $130,000. was received from a Westchester County Community Development Block grant.  The Town will match this amount.  Working within the budget, it will include walking trails, a small skate park, basketball court and additional parking.  Construction should begin this summer.  

Jim Montague from Westchester Avenue asked if the project would realistically begin this Summer?  Linda responded that the construction should begin this year but it may not be completed until 2012.   

Another resident asked if a dock or boat launch have been considered for this park?  Frank Farrell commented that it has been discussed with the Town Board members.  He is obtaining information about small sailing boats and he would like to form a small citizen’s group to get involved with this project.   Frank will contact resident Dave Allen.  

Frank added that he is trying to get a boat launch, in the future, at the Martin property for river access, using the seaplane ramp.  

A question was asked why the area at 8th Street Park or the fill area located at the border between Verplanck and Cortlandt has not been cleaned, as was Meahagh. Tom Wood, our Town Attorney, explained that there was not a mandate from the DEC to clean these areas.  The mandate for Meahagh was because of the sinkholes and the problem it created being a park for recreation.  It needed to be stabilized. Ed Vergano added that the block grant for the park that was received for this site would not have been given if the area had not been cleaned.  It was added that a minor clean up was done at the 8th Street playground site several years ago. 

Ed Vergano explained how the algae problem at Lake Mehaugh was handled.  An environmental consultant advised that the lake be lowered in the Winter, which killed off the vegetation. In addition, aerators were used in three locations at the lake. These methods both contributed to cleaning Lake Meahagh of algae. The cost of the aerators came from a New York State grant. 

A question was raised about the demolition of the Martin house.  The community would have liked more input on whether or not it should have been demolished. Linda Puglisi explained that after many years of study and review, it was determined that the structure was deteriorating and needed to be taken down for safety reasons.  The history element was researched and it was not deemed an historic structure.  Linda explained that the VRA was contacted and it was on their website.  A resident added that the community residents may have been interested in volunteering to rebuild the structure.  

Larry Keefe commented that the public should have received more notice and it should have been noted on the Town’s website.  It was noted that the demolition issue was on the Town Board agendas that are posted on a monthly basis (see www.townofcortlandt.com meetings and schedules).  Supervisor Puglisi reminded the residents that all Town Board meetings are taped and streamed on the Towns’ website. This subject has been discussed and researched for four years. 

A longtime resident stated that even though Verplanck is on the river, the residents are land-locked and do not have access to the river.  She looks forward to river access at the Martin property.  

Tom Wood explained that this property will eventually all be cleared.  Presently it is public land but may not be safe to use at this time.   When the town first obtained the property, the Martin Estate had time to remove their property.  After that, the Town cleaned and removed and cleared some buildings including the Sturgeon building and seaplane area. This all takes time. 

The agreement is that the trailer homes are self-managed for the ten-year period, since Mr. Martin’s death.  The Town Board offered to give payment for the removal of any trailer. Approximately six took the Town up on that offer.  The owners have been reminded that at the end of the ten years, they must all leave that property.  Legal proceedings will begin 6 months prior to the ten-year deadline.  

One resident expressed concern regarding the removal of the mobile homes (approx. 37 homes remain), in that it may take time to have all the residents removed from that area and it could be tied up in the court system.  Tom Wood explained that the Town owns the land and has legal agreements; however, legal proceedings cannot be initiated until the date for removal.  This can be started 6 months prior to the ten-year deadline.  

A resident questioned if there would be any impacts to the tax structure once this occurs?  Will it impact the Verplanck community?  Tom explained that the impact took place when the property was deeded to the Town.  The area is Town property and involved all the taxpayers of the Town. The loss of revenue was born by the entire Town, not just Verplanck residents.  However, the town now has the benefit of owning additional land on the Hudson River, which is an asset for the Cortlandt community and of course for the hamlet of Verplanck. 

John Palmiotto spoke about a playground that will be built in Mr. Martin’s memory (for his donation of the land).  A playground is planned for the Seaplane base area with an airplane theme.  John welcomed anyone to review the plans.  

Stephanie Vaughey asked if there were plans for a pool for the community?  (She felt the Cook pool was too far for the families to travel).  Presently there are no plans for a pool at this location. John added that the Cook pool is reasonably priced and is never usually filled to capacity.  In addition, there are also plans for a water spray park near Sprout Brook on Town owned property where the lake used to be located.

Another resident asked why another playground was necessary and why residents were allowed to let there dogs roam at the 8th Street playground.  John Palmiotto spoke that there is a dog park near Sprout Brook and if dogs are loose at the playground to give him a call.  The resident also had a complaint about tenants parking on the street and as a result the highway Department cannot properly clear the streets.  The owners should give the tenants proper parking spots. Linda asked for the staff to be contacted if necessary when these issues occur. 

A resident, Sue Midlarsky, asked about the status of the Cortlandt Museum.  Linda Puglisi explained that the Town of Cortlandt owns the building.  It is a historic building, which is over 100 years old and was previously the Water Department.  The Cortlandt Museum, a historical group, which was involved with the bicentennial events in 1988, decided to form a museum. The Town allowed this group to use this building for their museum. It was used for many years until approx. 3 years ago when the boiler malfunctioned.  Many items were damaged and required special cleaning.  All items were removed from the building and put into storage.  The museum officials have been asked to go through the items and determine what should be saved and to remove them.  If the museum volunteers still want to use the building they should make a request to the Town Board.  The museum is registered with the state but the Town is unsure how many members are still involved in the historical society. 

Mary Napurski suggested that in the future a new museum could be built by the Clay hole to honor Verplanck history, the fishing industry, maritime issues and brick making. Supervisor Puglisi noted that this was a nice idea for future planning. 

Jim Montague asked if perhaps a Spray Park could be installed at the Martin property.  He added that the water feature along the Hudson would be enjoyable for the children and less expensive than a pool.  Another good idea, said Linda. 

Bernie Vaughey asked about the next phase of Broadway Streetscape.  Ed Vergano, our town Engineer, explained that the project from 8th to 16th Street is currently in design and that there still is an opportunity for community input with construction to begin in 2012.  This project is funded by the State.  

Stephanie Vaughey mentioned that during phase I the community was involved with the project.  She mentioned that the issue of snow removal has been overlooked.  It was agreed that heavy snow would not be stockpiled on the corners.  Presently, this winter the snow has been piled high at these intersections making it difficult to drive. Mr. Vaughey added that the community has assisted in clean up of the shrubs and plantings on the corners, which are now being damaged by the snow piles.   

Jeff Coleman, our Director of D.E.S.  explained that front-end loaders are needed to remove the snow, which takes place after the snow event.  This problem will be addressed.  

Another resident asked that the Broadway Streetscape construction material not be stored at the Meahagh Park, as it was for Phase I.  Supervisor Puglisi agreed that it will not be stored at that location.  

Quentin Hanrahan asked if the general format for the 8th – 16th Street project was similar to Phase I.  Ed Vergano explained that it would not be as aggressive or elaborate.  There will be additional curbing and parking areas along with landscaping. Most of the corners will be straight, not rounded.  Another meeting will be held in the near future to discuss these Streetscape plans. Ed Vergano and the consultant will meet with the individual owners that will be affected.  

A new Verplanck resident asked about the graffiti and vandalism that has affected the Verplanck area.  State Police Investigator Aikins explained that when any vandalism or anything suspicious is noticed to please call the police any time of day.  The police are always willing to assist.  He added to please try to note anything that may help the police in the investigation (such as license plate or type of car).  

Another question was asked if the Cortlandt barracks was manned 24/7.  The investigators explained that all calls go through Hawthorne dispatch, which is a “Hub”.  The dispatcher will ask questions in order to assist the troopers who will respond to the call.  When a call is received at the dispatch from 737-7171, the non-emergency number, the dispatcher will know the call is from the Town of Cortlandt.  Investigator Listner added that if anyone is unhappy with the person answering the call, they should ask to speak to a sergeant.  There is always a sergeant that you can be put in contact with.  

Stephanie Vaughey thanked the State Police and Town Board for reducing the truck traffic traveling through Verplanck. (LaFarge has been cooperating).  She commented that with Phase II of streetscape design being straight the trucks may tend to speed through that area.  This will be addressed stated Supervisor Puglisi. 

Stephanie asked if Code Enforcement was aware that a dock was being built at the industrial area near 6th Street?  Ken Hoch spoke that Code Enforcement monitors the Cartelemi property and the area was cleaned-up and trucks were removed from the site.  Last it was checked (approximately 1 month ago) there were no violations at that site. 

Another resident was concerned with speeding cars on Kings Ferry Road.  He asked to have a SMART machine installed there.  The resident will contact Sgt. James Kranik (Cortlandt Barracks) and Jeff Coleman at the Town with his concerns.  

Westchester Avenue residents also had concerns with speeding.

Randy King, a local businessman and Verplanck resident praised the State Police for their efforts with the graffiti problems and vandalism in the area.  

Susan Midlarsky, a new resident and a bicycling advocate and the Webmaster for the bike/walk alliance for Westchester/Putnam asked the State Police to be more aware of the issue of children under the age of 14 not wearing bike helmets, which is a New York State Law.  

Presently she has not noticed any enforcement of this law.  The investigators were not aware of the problem but will relay the information to the Cortlandt barracks.  Linda suggested that an educational program can be presented at the Youth Center. She added that   the Town is looking into having more bike paths and the Recreation Staff had attended a recent seminar on this subject. 

Bernie Vaughey asked for an update re: the Riverbank quarry application.  Tom Wood explained that the status of the application has been monitored and that Riverbank had filed an extension with FERC.  However, he does not believe they can receive any further extensions.  In addition, no other studies or evaluations of the site have been completed to his knowledge.  If there are any further Public Hearings the residents would be notified. Supervisor explained that this was a concept that the Town Board passed a resolution against and sent it to FERC. Riverbank’s project involved drilling and increased traffic that would impact the residents. The Town is also against the proposed cooling towers at Indian Point and is in favor of the other ways to address these issues. The Town is an intervenor at the DEC proceedings on this subject. 

A resident asked if the tall ships could dock at the Martin property area?  

Randy King explained that the water is too shallow there.  The Half Moon is docked at the Viking Boat Yard because it is right on the river, not in the bay areas.  He invited anyone that would like to see the ships to come there but please respect his property.  

Linda asked for volunteers to join a task force that would be called upon from time to time to meet and discuss any further issues.  These issues will then be brought to the Town Board.  Anyone interested can contact Chris Kehoe at 734-1081 at the Town’s Planning office. 

Supervisor Puglisi summarized that the town is working vigorously on the plans for Meahagh Park and planning for the future Martin property improvements.  She thanked the residents for attending and for their input. To read the packet presented at this meeting go to www.townofcortlandt.com. Please contact her if you have any new ideas or suggestions –lindap@townofcortlandt.com or 734-1002.  

Minutes submitted by Judi Peterson 

